

BearWorks

MSU Graduate Theses

Summer 2019

Characterizing Nodule Endophyte Communities in Glycine Max and Lablab Purpureus Using Next-Generation Sequencing

Scott David McElveen Missouri State University, scottdmcelveen@gmail.com

As with any intellectual project, the content and views expressed in this thesis may be considered objectionable by some readers. However, this student-scholar's work has been judged to have academic value by the student's thesis committee members trained in the discipline. The content and views expressed in this thesis are those of the student-scholar and are not endorsed by Missouri State University, its Graduate College, or its employees.

Follow this and additional works at: https://bearworks.missouristate.edu/theses Part of the <u>Agriculture Commons</u>, and the <u>Environmental Microbiology and Microbial Ecology</u> <u>Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

McElveen, Scott David, "Characterizing Nodule Endophyte Communities in Glycine Max and Lablab Purpureus Using Next-Generation Sequencing" (2019). *MSU Graduate Theses*. 3415. https://bearworks.missouristate.edu/theses/3415

This article or document was made available through BearWorks, the institutional repository of Missouri State University. The work contained in it may be protected by copyright and require permission of the copyright holder for reuse or redistribution.

For more information, please contact bearworks@missouristate.edu.

CHARACTERIZING NODULE ENDOPHYTE COMMUNITIES IN *GLYCINE MAX* AND *LABLAB PURPUREUS* USING NEXT-GENERATION SEQUENCING

A Master's Thesis

Presented to

The Graduate College of

Missouri State University

In Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Science, Agriculture

By

Scott David McElveen

August 2019

CHARACTERIZING NODULE ENDOPHYTE COMMUNITIES IN GLYCINE MAX

AND LABLAB PURPUREUS USING NEXT-GENERATION SEQUENCING

Agriculture

Missouri State University, August 2019

Master of Science

Scott David McElveen

ABSTRACT

Biological nitrogen fixation by rhizobia in the root nodules of legumes is a significant source of agricultural nitrogen in global crop production systems. The influence of and interaction of factors involved in nodule endophyte selection remain poorly understood. In the present study, the influences of crop rotation (soybean-legume vs. cotton-legume) and recalcitrant soil organic matter (compost amendment) on the relative distribution of endophytic bacteria in the root nodules of greenhouse-grown soybean and lablab were investigated by extracting, amplifying, and sequencing 16S ribosomal RNA (rRNA) and *nifH* genes. Neither preceding crop nor compost amendment were found to have an influence on microsymbiont selection at the level of genus. In both crops and in all treatments, Bradyrhizobium spp. were the dominant rhizobial symbionts, accounting for 95.9% of all recovered 16S rRNA sequences from root nodules, suggesting strong selection exhibited by both soybean and lablab. Likewise, the genera Nitrobacter and Tardiphaga, close relatives of Bradyrhizobium, were present in all root nodules, accounting for an average of 2.9% and 1.0% of nodule sequences, respectively. Previously reported non-rhizobial endophytes were present only inconsistently and at low abundances if at all, suggesting that they may not play a significant role in plant growth as nodule endophytes. These findings indicate that the isolation, characterization, and subsequent inoculation of seeds with non-rhizobial species may not be sufficient to establish their role as endophytes. Their relative abundance in the root nodules should be regarded an important means of certifying a suspected endophyte.

KEYWORDS: soybean microsymbionts, lablab microsymbionts, non-rhizobial endophytes, 16S ribosomal RNA (rRNA) and *nifH* gene high-throughput sequencing, *Bradyrhizobium*, *Nitrobacter*, *Tardiphaga*

CHARACTERIZING NODULE ENDOPHYTE COMMUNITIES IN *GLYCINE MAX* AND *LABLAB PURPUREUS* USING NEXT-GENERATION SEQUENCING

By

Scott David McElveen

A Master's Thesis Submitted to the Graduate College Of Missouri State University In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements For the Degree of Master of Science, Agriculture

August 2019

Approved:

Michael Burton, Ph.D., Thesis Committee Chair

Babur Mirza Ph.D., Committee Member

William McClain, Ph.D., Committee Member

Julie Masterson, Ph.D., Dean of the Graduate College

In the interest of academic freedom and the principle of free speech, approval of this thesis indicates the format is acceptable and meets the academic criteria for the discipline as determined by the faculty that constitute the thesis committee. The content and views expressed in this thesis are those of the student-scholar and are not endorsed by Missouri State University, its Graduate College, or its employees.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank the following people for their support during the course of my graduate studies. Special thanks to Dr. Burton for being a mentor for many years, for opening doors and breaking down walls to make these two years of study possible and for all of his teaching and support along the way. I want to thank him and his wife Susan for even opening up their home to us during my first semester and taking care of us. Thanks to Dr. Mirza for all of his time, teaching, help, and expertise as one of my graduate advisors. His graciousness and patience was a gift throughout the trials of the research process. Thanks also to Dr. Del Vecchio, who made it possible for me to complete my work in the Darr College of Agriculture. Thanks to Chris Groh, Jordan Gott, John Kincaid, Femila Manoj, Sunny Kleiman, Sadie, and Parris Mayhood for their assistance in my research for this thesis and for their friendship. Thanks also to Project Hope for providing for us in the summer of 2017, and especially Pastor Raul Diaz for his guidance and friendship.

Thanks to our community of loved ones at Emmaus, who welcomed us, celebrated the good times, and encouraged us in the trials. Special thanks to Kyle and Madison Dick and Adam and Erin Chambers.

Extra special thanks to my wife, Ellen, who so lovingly moved across the country with me to take advantage of this opportunity on two weeks' notice. She has worked to support us these years, accompanied me through a tough summer in Nicaragua, cheerfully braved all of the expected and unexpected transitions, and beautifully borne our firstborn son Gideon at the same time.

All of the credit and glory of this achievement, paltry though it may be, belongs to YHWH, who is forever praised.

I dedicate this thesis to Ellen and Gideon.

iv

Introduction	Page 1
Literature Review Biological Nitrogen Fixation in Agriculture Crops of Interest: Soybean and Lablab Cultural and Nucleic-acid Based Means of Bacterial Study Influence of Antecedent Crop and Compost Amendment on Rhizobial Symbiosis Non-rhizobial Endophytes Hypotheses	Page 2 Page 4 Page 6 Page 9 Page 12 Page 15 Page 16
Methods Soil, Compost, and Seed Collection and Preparation Experimental Setting and Design Irrigation and Fertilization Harvest and Sampling Sample Processing and DNA Extraction Target Gene Isolation and Amplification Sequencing and Identification Statistical Analysis	Page 17 Page 17 Page 19 Page 22 Page 24 Page 24 Page 24 Page 26 Page 29 Page 29
Results Soil Analysis Germination Nodulation DNA Isolation and Amplification Soybean Endophyte Phyla and Genera Lablab Endophyte Phyla and Genera	Page 30 Page 30 Page 33 Page 34 Page 34 Page 34 Page 39
Discussion Soil Differences and Preceding Crop Rhizobial Endophytes Non-rhizobial Endophytes Conclusion	Page 44 Page 44 Page 45 Page 45 Page 49
References	Page 51

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Experimental treatments	Page 21
Table 2. Soil and Compost Chemical and Textural Analyses	Page 31
Table 3. Germination across soil types	Page 33
Table 4: High-quality Sequences Obtained from Samples	Page 34
Table 5: Nodule Endophyte Abundances Summarized	Page 35

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Rhizobia nodules on the roots of Vigna unguiculata	Page 2
Figure 2. Glycine max pods and foilage	Page 6
Figure 3. Lablab purpureus pods and foliage	Page 9
Figure 4. Malden fine sand	Page 18
Figure 5. Bosket fine sandy loam	Page 18
Figure 6. Compost windrows	Page 19
Figure 7. Experimental units at planting	Page 20
Figure 8. Germination Test	Page 22
Figure 9. Experimental units in the greenhouse on April 16	Page 23
Figure 10. Nodules on a soybean plant at harvest	Page 25
Figure 11. Nodules were ground with mortar and pestle	Page 25
Figure 12. DNA extraction using the Qiagen PowerSoil DNA kit	Page 26
Figure 13. Gel electrophoresis showing bands of amplified 16S rRNA	Page 28
Figure 14. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from pre-experimental soils and compost	Page 32
Figure 15. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from the bulk soil, rhizosphere, and nodules of experimental units planted to soybean	Page 36
Figure 16. Phyla of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each treatment group	Page 37
Figure 17. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each treatment group	Page 38
Figure 18. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each soil	Page 38
Figure 19. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each compost treatment	Page 39
Figure 20. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from the bulk soil, rhizosphere, and nodules of experimental units planted to lablab	Page 41
Figure 21. Phyla of DNA sequences recovered from lablab nodules from each treatment group	Page 42
Figure 22. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from lablab nodules from each treatment group	Page 42
Figure 23. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each soil	Page 43
Figure 24. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each compost treatment	Page 43

INTRODUCTION

There is much to be gained in enhancing nitrogen fixation in cultivated legumes, but massive improvements still exist only as potentialities. While, the identification and development of rhizobial strains highly efficient in nitrogen fixation is a well-advanced project, such strains all too often fail to successfully compete for nodule occupancy. The interaction between host plant and microsymbiont rhizobia is complex and can be influenced by several factors such as host plant genetics and behavior, rhizobium species genetics and behavior, abiotic environmental factors, and soil and root microbes [1–8]. Moreover, the endophytic microbial community, rhizobial and non-rhizobial alike, has yet to be examined at the level of detail afforded by the latest advancements represented by Next-Generation DNA sequencing. The present study investigated recent crop history and organic matter amendment with highly weathered compost as two potential environmental influences on the nodulation/partner-selection process. Either of these factors, if effective at influencing endosymbiotic partner choice, could represent low cost methods of achieving greater nodule occupancy of more efficient or otherwise desirable rhizobial and/or non-rhizobial endophytes [9-12]. Next-Generation DNA sequencing techniques were employed in the analysis of the soil and nodule microbial communities, providing greater detail, specificity, and reliability than traditional culture techniques employed by similar studies in the past [13–18]. Soybean and lablab were cultivated in a greenhouse setting in soil from the Missouri Bootheel taken either from a field previously under soybean or previously under cotton, and with or without a highly weathered compost amendment.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Nitrogen is an essential nutrient for all living organisms. It is also an important limiting nutrient in plant species. Primary productivity in terrestrial ecosystems around the world is limited by available nitrogen [19, 20]. The vast majority of plants depend on soil nitrogen (N) sources to fulfill their need, but members of the family Fabaceae (formerly Leguminosae), or legumes, are equipped to form direct symbiotic mutualisms with nitrogen-fixing species belonging to the order Rhizobiales [21–23]. In this symbiotic interaction, the plant provides the rhizobia with carbon (C), energy resources, and a protected shelter in the form of root nodules (Figure 1) in exchange for ammoniacal biologically fixed N [24, 25].



Figure 1. Rhizobia nodules on the roots of Vigna unguiculata

There are many species of rhizobia in the soil, yet typically only a small subset of that community successfully establish themselves in root nodules of the host plant. The means and mechanisms of this establishing this symbiosis, referred to as "partner selection", is of key interest to researchers and agriculturalists alike. Many factors that influence partner selection have been identified, though many more are likely to be added to the equation in time. In their 2018 review, diCenzo et al. highlight the fact that improved rhizobial inocula often fail to enhance legume crop yields not due to deficient nitrogen-fixing ability, but rather due to a failure to outcompete indigenous rhizobial strains for nodule occupancy [1]. They enumerate the many factors identified as influencing this competitiveness and categorize them into four groups to conceptualize partner choice as the product of interaction between "G (plant genotype) \times E (environment) × M (root and soil microbiota) × R (rhizobium)" [1]. This process remains poorly understood. A more complete understanding of this process may offer legume producers the ability to manage partner selection to favor some desired endosymbionts, rhizobial or otherwise, over others. Currently, relatively inefficient native rhizobia routinely outcompete more efficient non-native inocula for nodule occupancy, resulting in suboptimal plant growth promotion, not to mention wasted effort and resources [2–8]. The ability to manage this process, therefore, holds promise for enhancing legume crop yield, quality, and robustness to environmental stresses, gains that could extend to non-legume crops if rhizobial symbiosis is successfully engineered into non-legume crop species in the future.

The present study undertakes to evaluate the influence of two factors, preceding crop and recalcitrant soil organic matter, on legume-rhizobia partner choice in *Glycine max* L. Merr (soybean) and *Lablab purpureus*, as well as their influence on the selection of non-rhizobial endophytes (NREs).

Until relatively recently, the best methods employed in studying the rhizobial species in root nodules were cultural isolation methods, which suffer from numerous, inherent selective

biases [13]. The development of means of species identification based on gene sequence isolation has massively enhanced the completeness and resolution of studies of microbial communities [13]. In the present study, nucleic-acid-based species identified the abundance and distribution of rhizobia and other endophyte species in soil and root nodules of soybean and lablab, offering insight into which species in soil are available for selection, and can this selection be altered by varying soil amendments.

Biological Nitrogen Fixation in Agriculture

Estimates of the total amount of nitrogen that biological nitrogen fixation (BNF) fixes from the atmosphere to terrestrial ecosystems vary widely from 58 Tg yr⁻¹ to 128 Tg yr⁻¹, whether through cultivated legumes or wild legumes and other nitrogen fixers [26–29]. The other most significant flux of nitrogen into terrestrial ecosystems comes by way of the Haber-Bosch process, in which the transformation of N₂ gas and hydrogen derived from methane into ammonia is catalyzed under conditions of extreme heat and high pressure [30–32]. While only 20 years ago, industrial nitrogen fixation was estimated to account for 25% of annually fixed nitrogen compared to 60% for biologically fixed nitrogen, that proportion has steadily increased and the two values are estimated more recently to be roughly even [26, 33]. The development of the Haber-Bosch process tremendously raised the theoretical carrying capacity of human population globally, and in many agricultural contexts turned nitrogen from a limiting nutrient to one in excess to the point of pollution [31, 34, 35]. Typically carried out at a temperature of 400°-500° C and pressure of 15-25 MPa, this process is energetically costly, depending heavily on hydrocarbon fuels and releasing 9.7-13.5 Mg of carbon dioxide equivalents emitted, not to

mention greenhouse gas emissions from fuel use during transport and application of fertilizer [36].

Greater efficiency and utilization of biological nitrogen fixation could serve to offset emissions by decreasing the need for chemical fertilizer. Improved understanding of management effects on the symbiotic process in legumes may provide benefits to production of legume forages, decrease the need for inorganic fertilizer in the subsequent crop, and enhance soil fertility and microbial species diversity [37–43]. Low-tech means of managing BNF may be of special economic benefit to small-holder farmers in developing countries who often lack the necessary capital to access, purchase, and transport inorganic nitrogen fertilizer [44–49]. Consider that in many cases, a non-native rhizobial inoculum may be significantly more efficient at nitrogen fixation than the native strain, but the native strain is a much more effective competitor for nodule occupancy, such that the host plant experiences no benefit of improved nitrogen fixation, despite the time and expense of applying the inoculum [2, 3, 50–52]. Conversely, indigenous rhizobia are often better suited to a range of local environmental stresses than a foreign inoculant and may outperform the introduced strains under suboptimal conditions; under such conditions, it would in fact be ideal to select against an introduced rhizobial strain [53].

Two major research questions that needs to be addressed are; (i) Does crop rotation influence the selection of microsymbionts and (ii) can this selection of microsymbionts be altered by organic matter incorporation. Lastly, if these factors influence the selection of partner choice then is it consistent across multiple host plant species.

Crops of Interest: Soybean and Lablab

Two legume species were selected for the present study: soybean, *Glycine max* L. Merr., and lablab, *Lablab purpureus*. Soybean (Figure 2) is the most important legume in terms of economic value and total biologically fixed nitrogen domestically and globally. The USA was the largest national producer of soybean in 2018 (Brazil has lead recent years since about 2013), harvesting 125 million Mg, 73,000 Mg of which was produced in Missouri [54] Soybean is a commercially important crop in Missouri, constituting an average annual value upwards of \$2.3 billion between 2012 and 2016 [54]. Most soybean production occurs north of the Missouri River and in the "Bootheel" region in the Southeast of the state. The Missouri Bootheel is part of the Mississippi River Delta, which provides fertile soils and plentiful quality water for irrigation, making the few counties in the Bootheel some of the most productive producers of rice, cotton, and soybean in the state. The soils employed in the present study were collected from this region.



Figure 2. Glycine max pods and foliage

Soybean are nodulated by a diverse set of Bradyrhizobium and Ensifer species, though, on the basis of traditional isolation-based methods, one species or another will be the dominant endophyte in any given specific set of circumstances [44, 46-56]. Dinesh et al. (2010) observed that B. japonicum dominates in temperate, Nepali soils, but "in subtropical locations, B. elkanii, B. yuanmingense, and B. liaoningense dominated at acidic, moderately acidic, and slightly alkaline soils, respectively" [55]. Other evidence also suggests that Bradyrhizobium species other than *B. japonicum* dominate under the right circumstances, and that fast-growing rhizobial species of other genera, such as Ensifer fredii, E. xinjiangensis, and Mesorhizobium thianshanense, fix nitrogen in association with soybean with an efficiency comparable to B. *japonicum* [56–65]. The predominant identification of *B. japonicum* as the dominant or sole symbiotic partner of soybean may have been overstated because of the prevalence of research into the most commercially employed soybean varieties [61, 66]. Consequently, the relative distribution of rhizobial endosymbionts of soybean, and factors influencing all operative selective influences in the process of partner choice remain open questions. A recent metaanalysis of soybean rhizobial inoculants catalogued the effective nodulation of soybean by a diverse set of Bradyrhizobium and Ensifer species, citing, "soil organic matter, nutrients, pH, salinity, agricultural practices (e.g. organic, no till, rotations, application of pesticides) as well as temperature and drought" as influences on inoculant survival and competitiveness [53].

Analysis of 16S rRNA and *nifH* sequences retrieved from nodules of mung bean (*Vigna radiata* [L.] R. Wilczek) revealed a codominance of *Bradyrhizobium* and *Ensifer* species that was not identified by traditional cultural methods [15]. Sequence analysis in soybean may very

likely also reveal greater complexity and rhizobial species diversity than did the results of traditional species isolation.

Lablab (Figure 3), known by many other names, most notably dolichos bean and hyacinth bean, is a vigorous, trailing, perennial native to most of Africa [67]. Today it is cultivated globally in tropical climates [67]. It is not a commercially significant crop in most contexts, but is a valuable, drought tolerant legume for food (seeds, pods, and foliage), forage, cover, green manure, and herbal medicine in many humid and semiarid, tropical and subtropical agroecosystems [68–71]. Lablab is one of the most diverse domesticated legume species and it exhibits greater drought tolerance than cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.) and common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.), as well as notable tolerance of salinity [68, 72, 73]. A rather neglected crop in recent history, lablab production is seeing a resurgence as a reliable, high protein source of supplemental forage and hay for livestock in areas of unreliable rainfall and as an advantageous intercropping option alongside a main crop [74–78]. In Missouri, lablab is employed principally in food plot polycultures for wildlife conservation and hunting purposes [79].

On the basis of studies employing isolation and gene sequence analysis, lablab is considered to be promiscuous in its rhizobial associations, associating with fast- and slow-growing species, mainly *Bradyrhizobium* species [80, 81]. Rhizobial symbiosis in lablab enhances tolerance of drought and salinity [72]. Cobalt and copper are essential to Lablab nodulation, and phosphorus fertilization beyond what is needed for maximal growth may increase nodulation and nitrogen concentration [82–84]. Studies on factors which influence the selection and distribution of rhizobial species in lablab are scarce relative to available information for soybean.



Figure 3. Lablab purpureus pods and foliage

Cultural and Nucleic-acid-based Means of Bacterial Study

Until recently, understanding of soil and root microbial communities has been limited by the selective effects of cultural isolation of rhizobial species. While species of all four rhizobial genera have been successfully cultured, the conditions of the culture (incubation time and temperature, moisture, nutrient medium, light, oxygen, etc.) are selective as to which genera or species present in the sample can survive, grow, and reproduce. Soil is highly heterogeneous, containing microhabitats and niches of unique combinations of pH, pore size, moisture, oxygen concentration, light availability, nutrient ion concentration, proximity to roots of different plant species, presence of competing or symbiotic microbes, etc. [13]. Carefully isolated soil microaggregates, possessing unique combinations of these conditions tend to be the sites of greatest microbial diversity relative to bulk soil (i.e. sampled whole soil) [85]. A petri dish of agar in an incubator is a homogeneous environment, offering only one specific value for each of those abiotic and biotic conditions in each petri dish, resulting in the successful survival and isolation of only a small portion of the total microbial community present *in situ*. Culturing also requires that cells be viable, but some microbial species would not survive the trauma of the sample extraction process [13]. The time, necessary space, and cost of traditional culturing methods also presented challenges to producing a comprehensive picture of soil microbiological communities. Rhizobia extracted from wild legume nodules appear to be more commonly nonculturable than culturable [86].

Recent advances in DNA sequencing techniques has enabled researchers to increase capture and resolution of bacterial community composition by orders of magnitude [13]. Because species are identified on the basis of DNA nucleotide sequences, cells do not need to survive the extraction process or the distinct environmental conditions in the lab in order to be identified by species [13]. Most prominent among these technique is the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) [14]. PCR employs a thermostable polymerase enzyme original isolate from *Thermus aquaticus* to produce multiple copies of an isolated gene of interest. The gene of interest is delineated by means of specifically selected and designed forward and reverse primers [14]. The isolated, amplified DNA sequences (PCR product) may then be sequenced (read) and used to identify millions of species that were present in the environmental sample from which the sequences were extracted [13]. While PCR eliminates the selective biases of conditions employed in cultural isolation studies, the technique does have inherent biases, mainly in the form of primer

bias, in which the primer designed or selected for use in isolation may be a closer match (and therefore bind at higher rates) to the target sequence of some taxa than others [13, 87, 88]. One safeguard for avoiding primer bias is to target two or more genes for amplification in the taxa of interest, which provides redundancy by which potential primer bias in one target gene may be identified and corrected by another [15].

One means of sequencing PCR product is known as sequencing-by-synthesis, best known under the trade name Illumina[®]. In Illumina[®] sequencing, the primers employed include an adapter sequence that is designed to hybridize with an oligonucleotide repeated across a glass flow cell [16, 89]. Sample DNA binds to the oligonucleotides on the flow cell and is replicated via bridge amplification with nearby reverse oligos to form clusters of identical sequences. Finally, nucleotides tagged with a fluorescent molecule are added stepwise to the flow cell. When a nucleotide is added to the chain, near-UV irradiation cleaves the fluorophore from the nucleotide and a characteristic fluorescent signal (wavelength and intensity) from that sequence cluster is detected by a computer and translated into the letter representing that nucleotide base in sequence [16, 17]. Reverse reads are completed the same way as a measure to enhance accuracy. Millions of sequences can be produced in this process. Sequences from numerous samples may be simultaneously sequenced and later distinguished by including a unique index sequence (MiSeqTM) in the forward and reverse primers utilized in PCR [18].

In this study, in order to avoid primer bias in species gene isolation, fragments of two genes were isolated by PCR for sequencing: 16S rRNA and *nifH*. The *nifH* gene is unique to nitrogen fixers, coding the Fe subunits on either end of the nitrogenase enzyme [90]. It contains well-conserved segments and distinctly variable segments, making it an ideal candidate for isolation of nitrogen fixers and differentiation between species on the basis of characteristic base

pair variations [91–94]. 16s rRNA is present in all prokaryotes [95]. With alternating conserved and variable regions, it represents the "gold standard" of microbial identification through PCR [13, 95, 96]. Isolating *nifH* sequences enables us to analyze the community of rhizobia and other nitrogen fixers specifically, while isolating 16S rRNA sequences enables us to analyze other endophytes and bacterial populations in general, while also confirming or challenging the rhizobial findings provided by *nifH* [15, 97].

Influence of Antecedent Crop and Compost Amendment on Rhizobial Symbiosis

Thus far, a number of environmental and ecological factors have been identified as having some effect on nodulation, partner choice, and/or nitrogen fixation rate in legumes. Many legumes have a preferred partner, a dominant microsymbiont often referred to as the favorable or highly competitive symbiont [98–102]. However, which species is most preferred by the host may shift across different geography or soil conditions, and the extent of its dominance may vary as well [101, 103–106]. When the host's preferred rhizobial partner is not present in the rhizosphere at the time of first infection, other rhizobia have the opportunity to establish symbiosis [107]. The rhizobial species with which *Vicia cracca* associates depends more on the rhizobial species abundance in the soil than on partner choice by the host [108]. Previous studies by Lopez-Garcia et al. (2002) and McDermott and Graham (1989) suggested that the position of rhizobia in the soil is of greater importance to nodulation than competitiveness, as a significantly less competitive strain of *Bradyrhizobium* previously established in the soil occupied more than 72% of nodules over a more competitive strain used to inoculate seeds at planting; while the inoculum species nodulated the tap root in the area around and near the seed, its nodule occupancy rates decrease significantly with distance from the planting site, especially in lateral

roots, despite the greater competitive ability of the inoculum species over indigenous species [99, 109]. Similarly, Zhang et al. (2014) observed that, while two non-native *Mesorhizobium* species were more competitive than the predominant native strain at nodulating chickpea in sterilized vermiculite, the native, less competitive strain remained the dominant nodule occupier over the non-native strains in non-sterilized soil [110]. *Fabaceae* may not exercise partner choice between otherwise identical strains of rhizobia capable and incapable of fixing nitrogen, as in the case examined by Westhoek et al. (2017) in which peas exhibited no discrimination between strains of *Rhizobium leguminosarum* bv. viciae possessing or lacking a functional *nifH* gene; after nodulation however, non-fixing nodules were sanctioned with restricted supplies of carbohydrates, oxygen, and other nutrients [111]. Much work remains to be done to elucidate the distribution and selection of many rhizobial species, particularly in lablab, as well as how factors like preceding crop and soil organic matter influence them.

Kumar et al. (2017) investigated the influence of crop rotations of cereal grains (maize, rice, wheat) with and without legumes (soybean or chickpea) and observed that soil rhizobial populations were 22-fold larger in rotations that included soybean compared to those that did not [9]. They also observed that continuous soybean "led to a greater proliferation of fast-growing rhizobia", despite the finding that slow-growing rhizobial symbionts produced greater dry plant matter, nodule mass, and fixed nitrogen than fast-growing species [9]. They concluded that because rotating soybean with other crops increased the proportions of symbiotically superior slow-growers, rotation was preferable to continuous soybean [9]. That would suggest that in the present study we may observe more slow-growing species in the nodules of soybean or lablab grown in the soil previously sown to cotton compared to that under continuous soybean. Yan et al. (2014) documented distinct compositions of three species of *Bradyrhizobium* in soybean

nodules under different crop rotations (bare land; grassland; monocultures of soybean, maize, or wheat; and a maize-soybean-wheat rotation) and under different soil parameters (organic carbon, available phosphorus, and pH) [10]. In terms of nodulation in soybean, *Bradyrhizobium japonicum* outperformed *Ensifer fredii* in an acid environment, and vice-versa in an alkaline environment [105, 112–115]. Other management decisions, such as the use of various pesticides may also influence soil and endophyte species composition [116–119]. Pre-planting application of glyphosate may alter endophytic bacterial communities [120]. The use of modern sequencing technologies to identify rhizobial species at greater resolution within and among nodules is very likely to enhance our understanding of the influence crop rotation and management may have on rhizobial species selection.

Studies investigating the specific relationships between compost, rhizobial species, and legume production are relatively few. Of particular note, however, is Kostov and Lynch (1998), in which they determined that composted sawdust was an effective carrier and inoculum of *Bradyrhizobium*, *Rhizobium*, and *Azospirillum* species, enhancing yields in "soybean (34–62%), groundnuts (4–39%), lucerne (24–82%) and a grass mixture of bird's foot trefoil and ryegrass (20–21%)" [12]. Additionally, Iqbal et al. (2012) observed improved nodulation, nitrogen content, and yield in *Lens culinaris* Medik. (lentils) with the integrated use of *R. leguminosarum*, plant growth promoting *Pseudomonas* spp., and phosphorus-enriched compost [11]. While such studies observed certain beneficial effects of composts on rhizobial associations, the effect of compost amendments on microbial symbiont species selection is poorly understood.

Non-rhizobial Endophytes

While nitrogen-fixing rhizobia are accepted as the dominant inhabitants of legume root nodules under most conditions, several studies identified the presence of many other bacterial species, classifying them as non-rhizobial endophytes (NREs) or nodule-associated bacteria [121, 122]. Due to the biases and risks inherent in isolation work, great care and multiple safeguards are necessary to prevent the false positive identification of endophytes, such as rolling nodules in nutrient agar following surface sterilization to verify whether viable CFUs remain [123, 124]. Nonetheless, a large diversity of microbes have been identified as NREs of legume nodules, even several which possess the capability to induce nodulation in some species in the absence of nitrogen-fixing symbionts [125]. Kuklinsky-Sobral et al. (2004) identified numerous endophytic species associated with soybean with plant-growth promoting traits (e.g. indole acetic acid production [IAA], phosphate solubilization, etc) belonging to the genera *Pseudomonas*, Ralstonia, Enterobacter, Pantoea and Acinetobacter, noting differences in bacterial population densities depending on soybean growth stage, plant tissue, and season of isolation [120]. The diversity and abundance of NREs within root nodules may be so high that they outnumber even the nitrogen-fixing endosymbionts [86]. Bai et al. (2002) found *Bacillus thuringiensis* and *B*. subtilis co-inhabiting soybean root nodules with Bradyrhizobium japonicum and confirmed a plant growth promoting effect of both strains in a coinoculation experiment [126]. De Almeida Lopes et al.'s (2016) most abundant soybean root endophytes isolated by 16S rRNA sequence analysis were identified as *Enterobacter ludwigii* and *Variovorax paradoxus*; 44.4% of their endophytic isolates were capable of promoting plant growth by either producing IAA or solubilizing phosphates [127]. Hung et al. (2007) also identified IAA producers as a large portion of the soybean endophytic community isolated from stems, roots, and nodules; most of their

isolates were motile species, with 70% excreting cellulase, and 33% excreting pectinase [128]. *Agrobacterium, Klebsiella, Gluconacetobacter, Burkholderia, Bacillus, Psuedomonas, Pantoea, Serratia*, and *Acinetobacter* have all been identified as nodule endophytes in soybean [125, 129–133].

Despite all of this information about NREs, little is yet understood about whether or how the host plant entices or excludes potential endophytes, how their distribution consequently differs between nodules and surrounding soil, and what factors may influence this process. Given the plant-growth promoting potential of many NREs, the prospect of managing their infection of host root nodules through soil management and crop rotation could be of significant benefit to legume production.

Hypotheses

The present study was undertaken to investigate two potential factors affecting nodulation, species selection, and NRE nodule occupancy in the Missouri bootheel: the preceding crop (whether a legume [soybean] or non-legume [cotton]), and the recalcitrant organic matter present (a highly weathered compost amendment in this case). We hypothesize (i) that *Bradyrhizobium* spp. are the dominant endosymbionts of soybean and lablab; (ii) that fastgrowing species of *Bradyrhizobium* are in high abundance in soil previously planted to soybean, leading the a higher portion of fast-growing species in nodules; (iii) that nodule microsymbiont diversity is greater in lablab than in soybean, though less so when both follow soybean in rotation; and (iv) that increased recalcitrant organic matter in the form of a compost amendment does not influence endophyte selection in either legume species.

METHODS

Soil, Compost, and Seed Collection and Preparation

Soils were collected from the Rhodes Farm in Clarkton Missouri January of 2018 and stored for two weeks in large plastic boxes in the greenhouse head house at a temperature of 21°C. The farm belongs to University of Missouri and is used for evaluating practices for managing pathogenic nematodes and wind erosion. Our goal was to select comparable soils that differed in terms of the preceding crop, whether soybean, which we would expect to have a viable rhizobial population, or cotton, which we would expect to have far lower numbers of rhizobia in the microbial community. The first soil was a ridge-tilled Malden fine sand (MFS) that has been under continuous cotton production for the past six years (Figure 4). The second was a Bosket fine sandy loam (BFSL) that has produced soybean (single crop) for the past two seasons, following five years of cotton production (Figure 5). Previous soybean crops had not been treated with fungicide, nematicide, or rhizobial inoculum. Hydrometer tests for soil texture confirm these soil classifications. Compost was collected from the Springfield Yardwaste Recycling Facility (Figure 6). The compost was produced largely through passive composting, being watered by rain, checked for temperature weekly, and turned weekly if needed. In order to control for rhizobia that may be introduced in the compost amendment, commercially packaged, coarse "patio sand" (source: Lowes Home Improvement) was autoclaved at 121°C and 15 psi for one hour in 30 cm² bagged batches in order to sterilize the soil of bacteria; this autoclaved sand was amended with compost such that any rhizobial DNA sequences recovered from nodules or soil samples may be presumed to have come from the compost.



Figure 4. Malden fine sand on the Rhodes Farm, Clarkton, MO



Figure 5. Bosket fine sandy loam on the Rhodes Farm, Clarkton, MO



Figure 6. Compost windrows at the Springfield Yardwaste Recycling Facility

Both soils, the autoclaved sand, and the compost were analyzed at the Missouri University Soil and Plant Testing Laboratory. The soils and sand were tested for pH, soluble macronutrient concentrations, nitrate concentration, ammonium concentration, total Kjeldahl nitrogen, and organic and inorganic nitrogen [134]. The compost was tested for nutrient concentrations.

The *G. max* seed was untreated Asgrow 38x7s. The *L. purpureus* seed was of the variety Highworth from the Hancock Seed Co. in Dade City, FL and was also not treated with any inoculum or pesticide.

Experimental Setting and Design

Experimental units were potted in hypochlorite-sterilized pots on hypochlorite-sterilized greenhouse benches (Figure 7). An experimental unit consisted of one 1.9 L, plastic pot with one

of the soil types and three plants of the same species. Experimental units were arranged in a randomized block design; pots were blocked by replicate and their placement randomized within blocks. The position of the blocks and of the experimental units within each block was re-randomized twice over the course of the experiment to mitigate the effects of any minor spatial differences in light level, ventilation, or water interception along the greenhouse bench. Each treatment group included at least three and as many as five experimental units, depending on resource availability and adequate plant germination and survival, with the exception of the autoclaved sand and compost control treatments of each species which each included two experimental units. For compost treatments, compost was mixed with each soil at 10% total volume. The treatments are defined in Table 1.



Figure 7. Experimental units at planting

Treatment ID	Species	Preceding Crop	Compost (y/n)
1	Soybean	Soybean	n
2	Soybean	Cotton	n
3	Lablab	Soybean	n
4	Lablab	Cotton	n
5	Soybean	Soybean	У
6	Soybean	Cotton	У
7	Lablab	Soybean	У
8	Lablab	Cotton	У
9	Soybean	None (autoclaved sand)	у
10	Lablab	None (autoclaved sand)	у

Table 1. Experimental Treatments

Seed was surface sterilized before planting as follows: lablab seed was soaked for 2 minutes in 70% ethanol, then 10 minutes in 2.6% hypochorlite, and then being rinsed with deionized water. Soybean seed was sterilized in like manner, but in 40% ethanol and 1.6% hypochlorite in the interest of reducing the chance of injury to the seed due to the difference in size and seed coat thickness between soybean and lablab. Plants were sown initially on February 9, 2018. Nine seeds were sown in each pot with separation between each seed. These were later thinned to three plants per pot at two weeks from planting. After the initial set of soybeans exhibited very poor germination, any seedlings were removed and the pots re-sown with soybean seed from a different source (untreated Asgrow 38x7s) on February 17, eight days after the initial planting (Figure 8).



Figure 8. Germination test with original soybean seeds on the left and replacement soybean seeds on the right.

Irrigation and Fertilization

Plants were watered as needed with only deionized water. A nutrient solution was incorporated into the water at every other watering. The nutrient solution consisted of 2.5 ml/L 800 mM CaCl₂·2H₂O, 2 ml/L 160 mM KH₂PO₄, 0.5 ml/L K₂HPO₄, 2.5 ml/L 200 mM MgSO₄·7H₂O, 4 ml/L 12.5 mM Fe Sequestrene, 1 ml/L 800 mM KCl, and 1 ml/L micronutrient solution.

The presence of thrips and whiteflies was observed on the plants. Evenly spaced yellow, adhesive traps were placed on March 5 and replaced on March 23 and April 12. Safer Brand

Concentrate II Insect Killing Soap, mixed according to the manufacturer's instructions, was applied to the leaves of all plants on March 16, March 22, April 12, and April 19.

On April 25, a leak was discovered in the greenhouse roof above the new bench area to which the experiment had been moved on April 6. Rain storms on April 22 and April 25 led to flooded conditions in at least four experimental units, and caused water and surface sediment to be transported from those four experimental units to numerous experimental units in proximity when water droplets fell from the roof into the inundated pots. While it is possible that the bacteria present in some bulk and rhizosphere soil samples may be influenced by this cross-contamination, we expect such effects to be minimal, as samples were harvested eight days after the first rain event. We anticipate no influence on the species present in nodules, as the active nodulation stage of the crop life cycle had almost certainly already passed (Figure 9).



Figure 9. Experimental units in the greenhouse on April 16

Harvest and Sampling

Soil samples and root nodules were harvested on April 30, at 81 days after planting for lablab and 72 days for soybean. The decision to harvest was precipitated by the earlier-thananticipated flowering of several soybean plants, potentially due to photoperiod. A SPAD chlorophyll meter (Minolta) reading was taken from one leaflet of a penultimate trifoliate leaf from each plant at harvest and the average recorded from each experimental unit. Three sample cores of bulk soil were taken from each experimental unit. Loose soil was massaged to fall away from the roots with minimum disturbance to roots and nodules (Figure 10). Soil that remained attached to the roots after this massaging was shaken loose and collected as rhizosphere soil. The shoots were removed, and the root systems placed in Falcon tubes with ethanol. Presence and number of nodules and uniformity of leaf color was also noted. All samples of soil and roots were immediately stored in a freezer.

Sample Processing and DNA Extraction

Nodules were collected from root systems on a hypochlorite-steriled surface, and carefully and individually surface-cleaned by scraping in ethanol to remove most sediment and bacteria adhered to the nodule surface. The cleaned nodules were ground with mortar and pestle (Figure 11), and suspended in sterile deionized water. The mortar and pestle were cleaned, sterilized, and wiped dry with a Kimwipe in between each sample. DNA from soil and from ground nodule material was extracted using the Qiagen DNeasy PowerLyzer PowerSoil Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Figure 12); this process included both physical (bead beating) and chemical means of cell lysis. Early DNA extractions were assessed by gel electrophoresis to confirm efficacy.



Figure 10: Nodules on a soybean plant grown in sand with compost at harvest



Figure 11. Nodules were ground with mortar and pestle



Figure 12. DNA extraction using the Qiagen PowerSoil DNA kit

Target Gene Isolation and Amplification

Target segments of 16S rRNA and the *nifH* gene were amplified by thermostable enzyme *Taq* polymerase [135]. Amplification via polymerase chain reaction (PCR) was carried out in two stages. In the first round, "hot start" PCR was employed in order to improve amplification in samples of potentially low microbial abundance, particularly of rhizobia in bulk soil and in

treatments with very few and/or very small nodules. In this technique, DNA was first denatured in the thermocycler for 5 mins at 94°C for 16S, 95°C for nifH, and then dNTPs and Invitrogen AccuPrimeTM Taq DNA polymerase are added to enhance initial binding of Taq polymerase to single-stranded DNA. The primers employed in the first stage of PCR for 16S and *nifH* genes were manufactured by Eurofins and targeted conserved sequences of 392 bps and 360 bps respectively (16S forward primer: ACACTCTTTCCCTACACGACGCTCTTCCGATCTGTGC CAGCMGCCGCGG, 16S reverse primer: GTGACTGGAGTTCAGACGTGTGCTCTTCCGAT CTCCGTCAATT CMTTTRAGTTT, nifH forward primer: ACACTCTTTCCCTACACGACGC TCTTCCGATCTTGCGAYCCSAARGCBGACTC, and nifH reverse primer: GTGACTGGAGT TCAGACGTGTGCTCTTCCGATCTATSGCCATCATYTCRCCGGA). The 16S targeted sequence enclosed the region of the gene from 515 bp to 907 bp. These primers also contained adapter sequences that would complement the Miseq primers employed in the second stage of PCR. This first PCR program ran through 35 cycles of amplification--94°C for 30s, 56°C for 30s, and 72°C for 30s for 16S; 95°C for 30s, 59°C for 30s, and 72°C for 30s for nifH--followed by an additional seven minutes at 72°C. The reaction volume was 25 microliters.

Amplification was verified by 1% agarose gel electrophoresis; 7µl of PCR product mixed with 2µl 1X loading dye was loaded into 1% agarose gel and electrophoresed in 1X TAE buffer (40mM Tris free base, 20mM glacial acetatic acid, 1mM disodium EDTA; pH ~ 8.6) for 30 minutes. The gel was then stained with ethidium bromide. The stained gel was observed and photographed on a UV transilluminator (Figure 13). PCR results were categorized on the basis of the brightness of the amplicon band in the gel and on the presence and brightness of excess primer dimers. One microliter of stage 1 PCR product was cleaned up using ExoSAP-ITTM in preparation for stage two.

The second stage of PCR was carried out normally (i.e. not hot start) using Invitrogen -Platinum[™] Taq DNA polymerase and PCR product from round one as template DNA. Unique Miseq primer pairs were employed for each sample; these primers bound to complementary adapter sequences in the amplicon from the first round of PCR. This enabled differentiation of each sample from all other samples following sequencing. Following 5mins at 90°, stage two ran through ten amplification cycles--90°C for 30s, 60°C for 30s, and 72°C for 30s--followed by an additional seven minutes at 72°C. Reaction volume was again 25µl. Stage 2 PCR product was verified via gel electrophoresis as described above.



Figure 13. Gel electrophoresis showing bands of amplified 16S rRNA

The PCR products from various samples were pooled into six groups on the basis of the prevalence of primer dimers visible in stained gels and the target gene, i.e. three groups (minimal primers, moderate primers, and excessive primers) for each target gene. The quantity of product added to each pooled sample varied based on observed brightness (3µl from very bright samples, 5µl from moderately bright samples, and 8µl from comparatively dim samples). These pooled samples were cleaned up using AMPure XP magnetic beads. Product from the cleanup process

was verified by gel electrophoresis as described above. These six groups of pooled samples were ultimately pooled together and cleaned once more with AMPure XP magnetic beads.

Sequencing and Identification

Following cleanup, samples were sequenced via Illumina high-throughput sequencing. Sequence phyla and genera were summarized through the Ribosomal Database Project (RDP; http://rdp.cme.msu.edu) Classifier tool and aggregated in Microsoft Excel [136]. On the basis of the classifications made by RDP, Cyanobacterial sequences were removed and Rhizobiales sequences isolated using mothur [137]. Primers sequences were then excised and unidentified bases (N) replaced using Sequencher DNA Sequence Analysis software. Sequences were then aligned using the RDP Aligner tool and then clustered into operational taxonomic units (OTUs) at 97% DNA identity using the RDP Cluster tool [136]. For each OTU containing more than five sequences, a representative sequence was phylogenetically analyzed using MEGA software version # [138]. Species corresponding to each sequence were identified by means of BLAST searches of the NCBI 16S rRNA sequence database.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were carried out in SAS® 14.2 (Cary, NC, USA). The effects of preceding crop or compost amendment responses of interest were determined by analysis of variance (ANOVA), and then delineated by Tukey's Honest Significant Difference Test. Results were considered significant at the level of p = 0.05.

RESULTS

Soil Analysis

The two soils employed in this study were substantially similar, with some notable differences. The Malden fine sand had 17.1% more sand, making it a noticeably lighter-textured soil, which may account for its higher germination rates of soybean. Malden fine sand also had nearly four-fold more available phosphorus than the Bosket fine sandy loam, as well as pH a full point more acidic. The compost was 1.86% nitrogen by weight, not sufficient to supply the nitrogen needs of the plants, and therefore not sufficient to deter nodulation. See Table 2 for all soil and compost chemical and textural analyses.

The soils also differed in their microbial communities (Figure 14). Presumably, the sequences identified in the autoclaved sand belonged to bacteria that did not survive autoclaving, though fragments of their DNA persisted. Sequences belonging to *Bradyrhizobium*, *Rhizobium*, and *Mesorhizobium* were all identified in both soil types. Only *Rhizobium* sequences were identified in the compost. Importantly, and contrary to expectations, a greater proportion of the sequences recovered from the Malden fine sand, which had previously grown five years of cotton crops, belonged to *Bradyrhizobium* spp. (1.4%) than that of the Bosket fine sandy loam (0.8%), which had previously grown two years of soybean. The Malden fine sand was also home to greater proportions of *Rhizobium* and *Mesorhizobium* sequences. A far greater proportion of rhizobial species had been anticipated in the Bosket fine sandy loam compared to the Malden fine sand. This result calls into question whether these measurements, and therefore the treatment outcomes due to soil type, are atypical of soil differences observed under different rotations in experiments such as Kumar et al. (2017) [9].

	Soils			Compost	
	Bosket FSL	Malden FS	Autoclaved Sand		
pHs	5.8	4.8	7.2	N (%)	1.86
P (lbs/A) (Bray-I)	40	153	16	N (lbs/ton)	37.2
K (lbs/A)	270	274	79	P (%)	0.180
				P2O5	
Ca (lbs/A)	1244	840	2013	(lbs/ton)	8.25
Mg (lbs/A)	145	104	89	K (%)	0.594
				K2O	
Organic Matter (%)	0.8	0.7	0.0	(lbs/ton)	13.3
Neutralizable Acidity					
(meq/100g)	1.0	2.5	0.0	Ca (%)	3.75
CAC (meq/100g)	5.1	5.4	5.5	Mg (%)	0.261
NO3 ppm	14.6	14.4	2.3	Zn (ppm)	102
NH4 ppm	2.607	2.028	2.425	Fe (ppm)	3455
TKN (%)	0.102	0.073	0.020	Mn (ppm)	1173
Inorganic N ppm	17	16	5	Cu (ppm)	21
Organic N (%)	0	0	0		
Sand (%)	68.9	86	>99		
Silt (%)	22	7.45	<1		
Clay (%)	9.1	6.55	<1		
Textural Class	Sandy Loam	Loamy Sand	Sand		

Table 2: Soil and Compost Chemical and Textural Analyses



Genera in Soil and Compost

Figure 14. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from pre-experimental soils and compost

Germination

Soybean sown in Malden fine sand exhibited significantly higher rates of germination than either Bosket fine sandy loam or autoclaved sand (p < 0.0001) (Table 3).

	Bosket FSL	Malden FS	Autoclaved Sand
Rep	seeds germinated	seeds germinated	seeds germinated
1	3	8	4
2	3	7	5
3	1	6	4
4	3	8	
5	2	5	
6	3	8	
7	1	7	
8	3	7	
9	2	7	
Mean	2.3	7.0	4.3

Table 3. Germination across soil types

Nodulation

Neither compost amendment, nor preceding crop (soil type), nor the interaction thereof had a significant effect on SPAD value of penultimate trifoliate leaves or the number of nodules recovered from the root systems of each experimental unit. Successful nodulation was entirely absent for lablab plants grown in autoclaved sand, but all other treatments exhibited successful nodulation.

Isolation and Amplification

Extraction and amplification of 16S rRNA from soil and nodule samples was universally successful. The resulting number of successful, high-quality sequences reads from all samples, and from nodule samples in particular, was highly variable (Table 4).

nifH gene sequences were amplified and sequenced, but due to time constraints, these data have yet to be fully processed, a task which is to be completed by a successive researcher in order to complement the results of 16S rRNA analysis.

	1 1
Total Min Max Average Stand Devi	lard ation
All soybean samples 404,917 904 24,462 9,666 5,477	7
Soybean nodule samples 85,841 1,089 11,606 4,088 2,476)
All lablab samples 661,725 886 25,904 10,180 5,864	ŀ
Lablab nodule samples 41,810 196 10,682 3,484 3,878	3

Table 4: High-quality Sequences Obtained from Samples

Soybean Endophyte Phyla and Genera

Soybean strongly selected for *Bradyrhizobium*, which amounted to less than 1% of the total bulk soil sequences and nearly 96% percent of all nodule sequences. As with soybean, the most abundant bacteria in bulk soil—*Gp1*, *Gp4*, and *Gp6* of the Acidobacteria, *Gaiella*,

Nitrososphaera, *Nitrospira*, *Bacillus*, *Chryseolinea*, *Candidatus Koribacter*, *Chryseobacter*, *Povalibacter*—were almost completely excluded from the nodules. The balance of nodule sequences was composed almost entirely of *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga* sequences. On average across all soil samples, there were 23 *Bradyrhizobium* sequences, 4 *Nitrobacter* sequences, and 3 *Tardiphaga* sequences per sample. Across all nodule samples, *Bradyrhizobium*, *Nitrobacter*, and *Tardiphaga* were represented by 1,683; 50; and 17 sequences per sample, respectively. Table 5 summarizes the predominant endophyte sequences recovered.

Bacterial Genera	Nodule Sequences	Proportion
Bradyrhizobium	55,542	95.9%
Nitrobacter	1,651	2.9%
Tardiphaga	571	1.0%
Other NREs	135	0.2%

Table 5: Nodule Endophyte Abundances Summarized

In both soybean and lablab, comparisons between sequences recovered from bulk soil and rhizosphere soil are so similar as to suggest strongly that the methodology employed for collecting soil from the rhizosphere was insufficient to successfully isolate rhizosphere soil. Nonetheless, strong selection is still evinced by the significant differences between nodule samples and both bulk and "rhizosphere" soil (Figure 15).



Soybean Genera by Sample Source

Figure 15. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from the bulk soil, rhizosphere, and nodules of experimental units planted to soybean

Despite the textural, chemical, and microbiological differences in the two soil types and compost, no difference was found in the phyla and genera whose sequences were identified from the nodules of soybean plants grown in any of the treatments (Figures 16-19). Note that the *y*-axes below are truncated to facilitate displaying great detail.



Figure 16. Phyla of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each treatment group



Figure 17. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each treatment group



Figure 18. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each soil



Figure 19. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each compost treatment

Lablab Endophyte Phyla and Genera

Strong selection was also evident in lablab. *Bradyrhizobium* sequences again represented 95% of the sequences identified within nodules. As with soybean, the most abundant bacteria in bulk soil were almost completely excluded from the nodules (e.g. *Gp4*, *Gp6*, *Gaiella*, *Nitrosospheara*, *Bacillus*) (Figure 20).

Despite the textural, chemical, and microbiological differences in the two soil types and compost, no difference was found in the phyla and genera whose sequences were identified from the nodules of lablab plants grown in any of the treatments (Figures 21-24). Data is not available for autoclaved sand with compost, because, as noted above, none of the lablab plants successfully nodulated in that soil. The apparent differences visible among the data displayed in

Figures 21-24 is the result of poor or inconsistent nodulation rather than that of any real treatment effect. To be more specific, only one experimental unit in the group grown in BFSL without compost produced any recoverable nodules. That sample, along with two samples grown in BFSL with compost, had very few and small nodules, small enough that it was very difficult to clean off all of the plant material from around the outside of the nodule. These samples were not discarded because each had at least 70% of its sequences belonging to rhizobial species, confirming that nodule material was recovered, but they should be regarded as contaminated by plant material, as the non-rhizobial sequences they contained were not repeated in other samples even with the same treatment. Again, note that the *y*-axes below are truncated to facilitate greater detail.

As with soybean, there were only three genera consistently found in all nodule samples: *Bradyrhizobium, Tardiphaga*, and *Nitrobacter*, with the notable distinctive that, contrary to soybean, the abundance of *Tardiphaga* sequences in lablab nodules were more than twice as abundant as *Nitrobacter* sequences. While a higher total number of *Acidovorax* and *Variovorax* sequences was measured, those abundances are the artifact of a single sample of small nodules from which it was impossible to effectively remove the epidermis without destroying the nodule itself; those genera were not found in any other nodule sample, save for a single *Acidovorax* sequence. One or two genus *Rhizobium* sequences were identified in half of the lablab nodule samples. When compared to the average number of *Bradyrhizobium* sequences, which was 2600/sample, it is evident that *Rhizobium* species are not the target endophyte.



Lablab Genera by Sample Source

Figure 20. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from the bulk soil, rhizosphere, and nodules of experimental units planted to lablab



Figure 21. Phyla of DNA sequences recovered from lablab nodules from each treatment group



Figure 22. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from lablab nodules from each treatment group



Figure 23. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each soil



Figure 24. Genera of DNA sequences recovered from soybean nodules from each compost treatment

DISCUSSION

Soil Differences and Preceding Crop

Contrary to our hypothesis, the two different soils did not produce significant differences in the nodule endophytes selected by either lablab or soybean plants, meaning that neither the distinct preceding crops nor any other distinctives of the two soils exerted notable selective discrimination. Nonetheless, there were a number of notable and interesting differences observed about the soil microbial communities. Bosket Fine Sandy Loam (pH_s 5.8) was dominated (~30-50% of sequences) by Acidobacteria from the genera *Gp4*, and *Gp6*. While these genera also made up around 25% of sequences in Malden Fine Sand (pH_s 4.8), other genera were in greater relative abundance, namely, *Gp1* and *Candidatus Koribacter* of Acidobacteria, *Gaiella* of Actinobacteria, and *Bacillus* of the Firmicutes. The preponderance of Acidobacteria in the soils is notable because members of the phylum are underrepresented in cultural analyses [139, 140]. Acidobacteria were far less abundant, relative to other phyla, in the autoclaved sand with compost (coarse, pH_s 7.2), which exhibited greater population proportions of Proteobacteria and Firmicutes.

The compost was dominated (~60% of sequences) by *Chryseolinea*, a genus whose members are capable of degrading lignocellulose, and *Methalocaldum*, a genus of thermotolerant and thermophilic methanotrophs [141, 142]. Nonetheless, its amendment to soil produced no change in endophyte species selection.

Rhizobial Endophytes

Despite the presence of *Rhizobium* and *Mesorhizobium* species in the soils, *Bradyrhizobium* spp. were overwhelmingly selected for nodule occupancy. *Bradyrhizobium* spp. were abundant in all nodules analyzed, despite differences in compost, amendment, preceding crop, or any of the differences in the growth media, suggesting strong selection by the host plant specifically for *Bradyrhizobium*. This result is entirely consistent with previous findings that *Bradyrhizobium* is the dominant endophyte of soybean under acidic conditions [105, 112–115]. As the soils used in the present study had pH values of 5.8 (Bosket Fine Sandy Loam), 4.8 (Malden Fine Sand), and 7.2 (autoclaved sand), our findings support the findings of such previous studies with the greater clarity afforded by Next-Gen DNA sequencing. It is significant that none of the different treatments employed produced any change in rhizobial endophyte selection.

Non-rhizobial Endophytes

While *Bradyrhizobum* spp. amounted to 92-98% of the total sequences isolated from each sample's root nodules in both species (with the exception of those lablab samples expected to include some amount of plant material), two other genera are notable for their consistency and number of sequences: *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga*. Both genera belong to the family *Bradyrhizobaceae*, sharing a number of important genetic similarities (16S rRNA, *atpD*, *dnaK*, *gyrB*, *recA*, *rpoB*) [143, 144].

Nitrobacter is *Bradyrhizobium*'s closest genetic relative; *Nitrobacter* shares extensive similarity with *Bradyrhizobium* in 1300 of its 3143 total genes [145]. *Nitrobacter* is not a commonly reported endophyte, possibly due to its very slow growth as a chemoorganotroph

[146, 147]. *Nitrobacter* may likely overcome soybean host defenses and survive in the nodules as a chemolithotroph by making use of NO₂ in the nodule as an electron source [147–149]. It was by including nitrite into the growth substrate employed in their experiment that Ibiene et al. (2012) were able to isolate and identify *Nitrobacter* as an endophyte of *Lycopersicum esculentus* [148]. Most studies do not include nitrite in isolation media [123, 124, 150].

In the conventional understanding based on laboratory studies, nitrogen-fixing bacteria fix N₂ into NH₄, which is then oxidized by *Nitrosomonas* or *Nitrosopira* to produce NO₂, which in turn is oxidized by *Nitrobacter* to produce NO₃ [149, 151]. Until recently, it was thought that ammonia oxidation and nitrite oxidation were always carried out by distinct species in cooperative consortia, a situation puzzling to scientist, since it would be energetically advantageous to carry out the complete oxidation of ammonia [152]. Daims et al. (2015) then discovered a completely-nitrifying Nitrospira strain, "fundamentally chang[ing] our picture of nitrification" [152]. Under current understanding, nitrite would be necessary for Nitrobacter is surviving as a chemolithotroph in the nodule rather than as a chemoorganotroph, but no sequences belonging to ammonia-oxidizing bacteria were identified, so there is no clear nitrite source. A follow up study that attempts to amplify ammonia-oxidizing genes from *Nitrobacter* isolated from legume nodules would be able to confirm whether endophytic Nitrobacter is capable of complete ammonia oxidation as *Nitrospira* was found to be. Complicating this picture is the understanding that Alanine, not ammonia, is the nitrogen-carrying molecule excreted by nodule bacteroids for transfer to the host plant, not ammonia [153]. In fact, Streeter (1989) estimated the ammonium concentration in the cytosol of soybean nodules at "essentially nil" [154]. Alternatively, Nitrobacter may survive by making use of glucose from the host plant as a

chemoorganotroph [145, 146]. In short, the metabolic means *Nitrobacter*'s persistence of within root nodules is not at all clear and bears further investigation.

Ibiene et al. (2012) identified *Nitrobacter* spp. as plant growth promoting rhizobacteria due to their ability to solubilize phosphate [148]. It is unclear, however, whether *Nitrobacter* serves as a plant-growth promoting endophyte in legume nodules, or whether it is simply able to overcome the host's defenses and then living in a state of commensalism or parasitism in the nodule without conferring benefits to the host.

The other endophyte consistently identified from soybean root nodules was *Tardiphaga*. *Tardiphaga* is also rarely cited as an endophyte due to its extremely slow-growth rate; Safronova et al. (2015) measured its doubling time at 10 days, well beyond the incubation times used in most isolation studies [155]. Based on isolates from the root nodules of *Robinina pseudoacacia*, *Tardiphaga* is also genetically quite similar to *Bradyrhizobium* [144]. *Tardiphaga* has also been isolated from the root nodules of *Vavilovia Formosa* in a study which additionally amplified *nodM* and *nodT* genes from the bacteria [155].

The presence of these two genera in the nodules might be explained by their high degree of genetic similarity to the apparent target symbiote, *Bradyrhizobium*. This genetic similarity must include precisely those factors that enable *Bradyrhizobium* to bypass the host plant's defense against infection. Once established in the root nodule, *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga* are able to persist. It is unclear whether their far lower numbers in the nodules are due to poor competitiveness with *Bradyrhizbium* due to poorer adaptation to the nodule environment, or to significantly slower growth. It is possible that both factors may contribute. Any potential roles of *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga* in plant growth have yet to be established.

It is important to note than no sample found nodules dominated by either *Nitrobacter* or *Tardiphaga*; *Bradyrhizobium* was both present and dominant in every nodule sample, suggesting that *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga* are incapable of unilaterally nodulating soybean, but are able to enter the host plant when nodulation with *Bradyrhizobium* occurs.

Regarding other, commonly reported non-rhizobial endophytes such as *Variovorax*, Enterobacter, Ralstonia, Agrobacterium, Klebsiella, Gluconacetobacter, Burkholderia, Bacillus, Psuedomonas, Pantoea, Serratia, Acinetobacter, their inconsistent presence within root nodules suggests that they are not important nodule endophytes in soybean or lablab [86, 120, 126, 127, 129–133, 156]. Many of these were identified sporadically in the present study, which may be the result of random selection or passive penetration into the root nodule, or their extracted DNA may simply have originated from the outer surface of the root nodules and actually belong properly to the rhizosphere rather than the nodule interior. Consider, for example, *Bacillus* representing the fourth most common genera in soybean nodules after *Tardiphaga*; between one and four 16S sequences belonging to Bacillus were recovered (out of thousands of total sequences per sample) from five out of 21 total soybean nodule samples. Co-inoculation-based studies suggest that genera from some or all of these genera may play the role of free-living PGPR [126, 132, 157]. These genera are much more frequently cited in the literature than Nitrobacter or Tardiphaga, potentially because of their faster growth. Their inconsistent presence and low abundances in the present study strongly suggest that these are not species selected for by soybean to be nodule endophytes, and that their importance in the literature is overstated in the literature due to their ease of isolation.

While these genera have been commonly identified as potential endophytes, the present study highlights the importance of measuring relative abundance with the nodules over against

traditional isolation, characterization, and subsequent inoculation. The low abundance and random selection of non-rhizobial species suggest that they may not play a significant role in plant growth as endophytes. They may nonetheless be important to plant growth as free-living rhizobacteria.

For some non-rhizobial species in lablab, such *Enhydrobacter*, *Propionibacterium*, *Staphylococcus* and the aforementioned *Acidovorax* and *Variovorax*, 86-100% of their sequences derived from nodule samples, though neither was their presence consistent across samples nor their total proportions great relative to the three main genera discussed above. Due to the great difficulty in cleaning all of the plant material away from the lablab nodules, it is possible that these species are soybean root endophytes whose sequences derived from the epidermis, or at the very least closely associated with the root surface, though they are not nodule endophytes.

Conclusion

Both Soybean and Lablab exhibited strong selection, effectively excluding all but three genera from their root nodules—*Bradyrhizobium* and its close relatives *Nitrobacter* and *Tardiphaga*. The potential role of the latter two taxa in plant growth has yet to be established. The low abundance and random selection of non-rhizobial endophytes previously identified in the literature suggests that these organisms may not play a significant role in plant growth as endophytes, though they may very well still be plant-growth-promoting symbionts as free-living residents of the rhizosphere. These findings indicate that the isolation, characterization, and subsequent inoculation of non-rhizobial species may not be sufficient to establish their role as endophytes. Their relative abundance in the root nodules should be regarded an important means of certifying a suspected endophyte.

Neither soil type (preceding crop) nor compost amendment were found to have an influence on endophyte selection at the level of genus.

The successor to this study will be able to identify nodule endophyte sequences at the species level as well as analyze the recovered *nifH* sequences. Possibilities for future research include isolation and co-inoculation studies of *Nitrobacter* spp. and *Tardiphaga* spp. and even whole genome analysis of *Bradyrhizobium*, *Nitrobacter*, and *Tardiphaga* in order better to understand what genetic elements may be important to overcoming host plant defenses in the process of nodulation.

REFERENCES

- diCenzo GC, Zamani M, Checcucci A, et al (2019) Multidisciplinary approaches for studying rhizobium-legume symbioses. Can J Microbiol 65:1–33. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjm-2018-0377
- 2. Cardoso AA, Andraus M de P, Borba TC de O, et al (2017) Characterization of rhizobia isolates obtained from nodules of wild genotypes of common bean. Brazilian J Microbiol 48:43–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BJM.2016.09.002
- 3. Chibeba AM, Kyei-Boahen S, Guimarães M de F, et al (2017) Isolation, characterization and selection of indigenous Bradyrhizobium strains with outstanding symbiotic performance to increase soybean yields in Mozambique. Agric Ecosyst Environ 246:291–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.AGEE.2017.06.017
- 4. Triplett EW, Sadowsky MJ (1992) Genetics of Competition for Nodulation of Legumes. Annu Rev Microbiol 46:399–422. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.mi.46.100192.002151
- Streeter JG (1994) Failure of inoculant rhizobia to overcome the dominance of indigenous strains for nodule formation. Can J Microbiol 40:513–522. https://doi.org/10.1139/m94-084
- 6. Sullivan JT, Ronson CW (1998) Evolution of rhizobia by acquisition of a 500-kb symbiosis island that integrates into a phe-tRNA gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci 95:5145–5149. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.9.5145
- 7. Nandasena KG, O'Hara GW, Tiwari RP, et al (2007) In situ lateral transfer of symbiosis islands results in rapid evolution of diverse competitive strains of mesorhizobia suboptimal in symbiotic nitrogen fixation on the pasture legume Biserrula pelecinus L. Environ Microbiol 9:2496–2511. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2007.01368.x
- 8. Ndungu SM, Messmer MM, Ziegler D, et al (2018) Evaluation of MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry for the competitiveness analysis of selected indigenous cowpea (Vigna unguiculata L. Walp.) Bradyrhizobium strains from Kenya. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 102:5265–5278. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-018-9005-6
- Kumar V, Rawat AK, Rao DLN (2017) Population ecology of soybean-rhizobia in diverse crop rotations in Central India. Agric Ecosyst Environ 240:261–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2017.02.011
- 10. Yan J, Han XZ, Ji ZJ, et al (2014) Abundance and diversity of soybean-nodulating rhizobia in black soil are impacted by land use and crop management. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:5394–5402. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01135-14
- Iqbal MA, Khalid M, Shahzad SM, et al (2012) Integrated use of Rhizobium leguminosarum, Plant Growth Promoting Rhizobacteria and Enriched Compost for Improving Growth, Nodulation and Yield of Lentil (Lens culinaris Medik.). Chil J Agric Res 72:104–110. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-58392012000100017

- Kostov O, Lynch JM (1998) Composted sawdust as a carrierfor Bradyrhizobium, Rhizobium and Azospirillum in crop inoculation. World J Microbiol Biotechnol 14:389– 397. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1008869329169
- 13. Pepper IL, Gerba CP, Gentry TJ (2014) Environmental microbiology, 3rd ed. Academic Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts
- 14. Sanger F, Nicklen S, Coulson AR (1977) DNA sequencing with chain-terminating inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci 74:5463–5467. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.74.12.5463
- 15. Hakim S, Mirza BS, Zaheer A, et al (2018) Retrieved 16S rRNA and nifH sequences reveal co-dominance of Bradyrhizobium and Ensifer (Sinorhizobium) strains in field-collected root nodules of the promiscuous host Vigna radiata (L.) R. Wilczek. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 102:485–497. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-017-8609-6
- Seo TS, Bai X, Kim DH, et al (2005) Four-color DNA sequencing by synthesis on a chip using photocleavable fluorescent nucleotides. Nat Methods 2:407. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth0605-407
- Ju J, Kim DH, Bi L, et al (2006) Four-color DNA sequencing by synthesis using cleavable fluorescent nucleotide reversible terminators. Proc Natl Acad Sci 103:19635–19640. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0609513103
- Caporaso JG, Lauber CL, Walters WA, et al (2012) Ultra-high-throughput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. ISME J 6:1621–1624. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2012.8
- LeBauer DS, Treseder KK (2008) Nitrogen Limitation of Net Primary Productivity in Terrestrial Ecosystems is Globally Distributed. Ecology 89:371–379. https://doi.org/10.1890/06-2057.1
- 20. Vitousek PM, Howarth RW (1991) Nitrogen Limitation on Land and in the Sea: How Can It Occur? Biogeochemistry 13:87–115
- 21. Hellriegel H, Wilfarth H, Wilfarth H (1888) Untersuchungen über die Stickstoffnahrung der Gramineen und Leguminosen. Buchdruckerei der "Post" Kayssler, Berlin,
- Carareto Alves LM, de Souza JAM, Varani A de M, Lemos EG de M (2014) The Family Rhizobiaceae. In: The Prokaryotes. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, pp 419–437
- 23. Parker J (2001) Rhizobium. Encycl Genet 1715–1716. https://doi.org/10.1006/RWGN.2001.1122
- 24. Hirsch AM, Lum MR, Downie JA (2001) What makes the rhizobia-legume symbiosis so special? Plant Physiol 127:1484–92
- 25. Stacey G (2007) The Rhizobium-Legume Nitrogen-Fixing Symbiosis. In: Biology of the

Nitrogen Cycle. Elsevier, pp 147–163

- 26. Fowler D, Coyle M, Skiba U, et al (2013) The global nitrogen cycle in the twenty-first century. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 368:20130164. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2013.0164
- 27. Galloway JN, Dentener FJ, Capone DG, et al (2004) Nitrogen Cycles: Past, Present, and Future. Biogeochemistry 70:153–226. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-004-0370-0
- Galloway JN, Leach AM, Bleeker A, Erisman JW (2013) A chronology of human understanding of the nitrogen cycle. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 368:20130120. https://doi.org/10.1098/RSTB.2013.0120
- 29. Vitousek PM, Menge DNL, Reed SC, Cleveland CC (2013) Biological nitrogen fixation: rates, patterns and ecological controls in terrestrial ecosystems. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 368:20130119. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2013.0119
- 30. Erisman JW, Sutton MA, Galloway J, et al (2008) How a century of ammonia synthesis changed the world. Nat Geosci 1:636–639. https://doi.org/10.1038/ngeo325
- 31. Galloway JN, Cowling EB (2002) Reactive Nitrogen and The World: 200 Years of Change. AMBIO A J Hum Environ 31:64–71. https://doi.org/10.1579/0044-7447-31.2.64
- 32. Leigh GJ (2004) Haber-Bosch and Other Industrial Processes. In: Catalysts for Nitrogen Fixation. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp 33–54
- 33. Zahran HH (1999) Rhizobium-legume symbiosis and nitrogen fixation under severe conditions and in an arid climate. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 63:968–89, table of contents
- 34. Ellis EC, Wang SM (1997) Sustainable Traditional Agriculture in the Tai Lake Region of China. Agric Ecosyst Environ 61:177–193
- 35. Galloway JN, Dentener FJ, Capone DG, et al (2004) Nitrogen Cycles: Past, Present, and Future. Biogeochemistry 70:153–226. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-004-0370-0
- Zhang B, Du N, Li Y, et al (2018) Distinct biogeographic patterns of rhizobia and nonrhizobial endophytes associated with soybean nodules across China. Sci Total Environ 643:569–578. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SCITOTENV.2018.06.240
- 37. Fustec J, Lesuffleur F, Mahieu S, Cliquet J-B (2009) Nitrogen rhizodeposition of legumes. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 30:57–66. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro/2009003
- Goh KM (2007) Effects of Multiple Reference Plants, Season, and Irrigation on Biological Nitrogen Fixation by Pasture Legumes using the Isotope Dilution Method. Commun Soil Sci Plant Anal 38:1841–1860. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103620701435605
- 39. Heichel GH, Henjum KI (1991) Dinitrogen Fixation, Nitrogen Transfer, and Productivity of Forage Legume-Grass Communities. Crop Sci 31:202.

https://doi.org/10.2135/cropsci1991.0011183X003100010045x

- 40. Magrini M-B, Anton M, Cholez C, et al (2016) Why are grain-legumes rarely present in cropping systems despite their environmental and nutritional benefits? Analyzing lock-in in the French agrifood system. Ecol Econ 126:152–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ECOLECON.2016.03.024
- 41. N'Dayegamiye A, Whalen JK, Tremblay G, et al (2015) The Benefits of Legume Crops on Corn and Wheat Yield, Nitrogen Nutrition, and Soil Properties Improvement. Agron J 107:1653. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj14.0416
- 42. Pirhofer-Walzl K, Rasmussen J, Høgh-Jensen H, et al (2012) Nitrogen transfer from forage legumes to nine neighbouring plants in a multi-species grassland. Plant Soil 350:71–84. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-011-0882-z
- 43. Preissel S, Reckling M, Schläfke N, Zander P (2015) Magnitude and farm-economic value of grain legume pre-crop benefits in Europe: A review. F Crop Res 175:64–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2015.01.012
- 44. Adeleke MA, Haruna IM (2012) Residual Nitrogen Contributions from Grain Legumes to the Growth and Development of Succeeding Maize Crop. ISRN Agron 2012:1–5. https://doi.org/10.5402/2012/213729
- 45. Arif M, Jalal F, Jan MT, et al (2015) Incorporation of Biochar and Legumes into the Summer Gap: Improving Productivity of Cereal-Based Cropping Systems in Pakistan. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 30:393–403. https://doi.org/10.1080/21683565.2014.996696
- 46. Bruning B, Rozema J (2013) Symbiotic nitrogen fixation in legumes: Perspectives for saline agriculture. Environ Exp Bot 92:134–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envexpbot.2012.09.001
- 47. Hegazi NA, Fayez M (2001) Biological nitrogen fixation to maximize productivity of intercropped legumes and non-legumes: Ten years of field experimentations in semi-arid deserts of egypt. Arch Agron Soil Sci 47:103–131. https://doi.org/10.1080/03650340109366202
- 48. Ojiem JO, Vanlauwe B, De Ridder N, Giller KE (2007) Niche-based assessment of contributions of legumes to the nitrogen economy of Western Kenya smallholder farms. Plant Soil 292:119–135. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-007-9207-7
- Pal UR, Shehu Y (2001) Direct and residual contributions of symbiotic nitrogen fixation by legumes to the yield and nitrogen uptake of maize (Zea mays L.) in the Nigerian savannah. J Agron Crop Sci 187:53–58. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1439-037X.2001.00482.x
- 50. Caldwell BE, Vest G (1970) Effects of Rhizobium japonicum Strains on Soybean Yields1. Crop Sci 10:19. https://doi.org/10.2135/cropsci1970.0011183X001000010008x

- 51. Kuykendall LD, Weber DF (1978) Genetically marked Rhizobium identifiable as inoculum strain in nodules of soybean plants grown in fields populated with Rhizobium japonicum. Appl Environ Microbiol 36:915–9
- 52. McDermott TR, Graham PH (1989) Bradyrhizobium japonicum Inoculant Mobility, Nodule Occupancy, and Acetylene Reduction in the Soybean Root System. Appl Environ Microbiol
- 53. Thilakarathna MS, Raizada MN (2017) A meta-analysis of the effectiveness of diverse rhizobia inoculants on soybean traits under field conditions. Soil Biol Biochem 105:177–196. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SOILBIO.2016.11.022
- 54. (2019) USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service. In: USDA NASS Quick Stats. https://quickstats.nass.usda.gov/. Accessed 14 May 2019
- 55. Adhikari D, Kaneto M, Itoh K, et al (2012) Genetic diversity of soybean-nodulating rhizobia in Nepal in relation to climate and soil properties. Plant Soil 357:131–145. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-012-1134-6
- 56. Balatti PA, Pueppke SG (1992) Identification of North American soybean lines that form nitrogen-fixing nodules with Rhizobium fredii USDA257. Can J Plant Sci 72:49–55. https://doi.org/10.4141/cjps92-006
- 57. Chen WX, Yan GH, Li JL (1988) Numerical Taxonomic Study of Fast-Growing Soybean Rhizobia and a Proposal that Rhizobium fredii Be Assigned to Sinorhizobium gen. nov. Int J Syst Bacteriol 38:392–397. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-38-4-392
- 58. Chen W, Wang E, Wang S, et al (1995) Characteristics of Rhizobium tianshanense sp. nov., a Moderately and Slowly Growing Root Nodule Bacterium Isolated from an Arid Saline Environment in Xinjiang, People's Republic of China. Int J Syst Bacteriol 45:153– 159. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-45-1-153
- 59. Herrmann L, Chotte JL, Thuita M, Lesueur D (2014) Effects of cropping systems, maize residues application and N fertilization on promiscuous soybean yields and diversity of native rhizobia in Central Kenya. Pedobiologia (Jena) 57:75–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2013.12.004
- 60. KEYSER HH, BOHLOOL BB, Hu TS, WEBER DF (1982) Fast-Growing Rhizobia Isolated from Root Nodules of Soybean. Science (80-) 215:1631–1632. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.215.4540.1631
- 61. Pal UR, Norman JC (1987) Differential Response of Soybean Cultivars Promiscuous to Native Rhizobia to Split Application of Fertilizer N in Nigerian Savanna. J Agron Crop Sci 158:340–345. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-037X.1987.tb00282.x
- 62. Pastorino GN, Alcántara VM, Balatti PA (2003) Identification of fast and slow growing rhizobia nodulating soybean (Glycine max [L.] Merr) by a multiplex PCR reaction. FEMS Microbiol Lett 229:153–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1097(03)00796-1

- 63. Malbrán I, Pastorino G, Sarinelli J, et al (2015) Ensifer (Sinorhizobium) fredii Interacted More Efficiently than Bradyrhizobium japonicum with Soybean. J Agric Ecol Res Int 2:10–19. https://doi.org/10.9734/jaeri/2015/13163
- 64. Scholla MH, Elkan GH (1984) Rhizobium fredii sp. nov., a Fast-Growing Species That Effectively Nodulates Soybeans. Int J Syst Bacteriol 34:484–486. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-34-4-484
- 65. Videira LB, Pastorino GN, Balatti PA (2001) Incompatibility may not be the rule in the Sinorhizobium fredii–soybean interaction. Soil Biol Biochem 33:837–840. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(00)00212-1
- 66. Nangju D (1980) Soybean Response to Indigenous Rhizobia as Influenced by Cultivar Origin1. Agron J 72:403. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj1980.00021962007200030002x
- 67. National Research Council (2006) Lablab. In: Lost Crops of Africa. National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., pp 190–205
- 68. Maass BL, Knox MR, Venkatesha SC, et al (2010) Lablab purpureus-A Crop Lost for Africa? Trop Plant Biol 3:123–135. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12042-010-9046-1
- 69. Morris JB (2009) Morphological and Reproductive Characterization in Hyacinth Bean, *Lablab Purpureus* (L.) Sweet Germplasm with Clinically Proven Nutraceutical and Pharmaceutical Traits for Use as a Medicinal Food. J Diet Suppl 6:263–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/19390210903070830
- 70. Pennacchio M, Jefferson LV, Havens-Young K (2010) Uses and abuses of plant-derived smoke : its ethnobotany as hallucinogen, perfume, incense, and medicine. Oxford University Press
- 71. Sheahan C (2012) Plant Guide Lablab purpureus (L.) Sweet
- 72. Abdel-Wahab AM, Shabeb MSA, Younis MAM (2002) Studies on the effect of salinity, drought stress and soil type on nodule activities of Lablab purpureus (L.) sweet (Kashrangeeg). J Arid Environ 51:587–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-1963(02)90974-2
- 73. D'Souza MR, Devaraj VR (2010) Biochemical responses of Hyacinth bean (Lablab purpureus) to salinity stress. Acta Physiol Plant 32:341–353. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-009-0412-2
- 74. Hassan MR, Amodu JT, Muhammad IR, et al (2014) Forage Yield and Quality of Lablab (Lablab purpureus L. Sweet) Intercropped With Maize (Zea mays L.) With Flooded Irrigation System in the Semi-Arid Zone of Nigeria. J Agric Sci 6:p196. https://doi.org/10.5539/jas.v6n11p196
- 75. Madzonga Z, Mogotsi K (2014) Production, harvest and conservation of Lablab Purpureus (L) sweet forage in semi arid livestock regions: The case of east central Botswana. J Anim

Plant Sci 24:1085–1090

- 76. Mthembu BE, Everson TM, Everson CS (2018) Intercropping maize (*Zea mays* L.) with lablab (*Lablab purpureus* L.) for sustainable fodder production and quality in smallholder rural farming systems in South Africa. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 42:362–382. https://doi.org/10.1080/21683565.2017.1393649
- 77. Murphy AM, Colucci PE (1999) A tropical forage solution to poor quality ruminant diets: A review of Lablab purpureus. Livest Res Rural Dev 11:96–113
- 78. Mwangi HW, Kihurani AW, Wesonga JM, et al (2015) Effect of Lablab purpureus L. cover crop and imidazolinone resistant (IR) maize on weeds in drought prone areas, Kenya. Crop Prot 72:36–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CROPRO.2015.02.013
- 79. Pierce II RA, Flinn E, Lowry P, Mormann B Enhancing White-Tailed Deer Habitats on Your Property: Food Plots
- Chang YL, Wang ET, Sui XH, et al (2011) Molecular diversity and phylogeny of rhizobia associated with Lablab purpureus (Linn.) grown in Southern China. Syst Appl Microbiol 34:276–284. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2010.12.004
- 81. Trinick MJ (1980) Relationships Amongst the Fast-growing Rhizobia of Lablab purpureus, Leucaena leucocephala, Mimosa spp., Acacia farnesiana and Sesbania grandiflora and their Affinities with Other Rhizobial Groups. J Appl Bacteriol 49:39–53. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.1980.tb01042.x
- 82. Naeem M, Khan MMA, Moinuddin, et al (2010) Phosphorus ameliorates crop productivity, photosynthetic efficiency, nitrogen-fixation, activities of the enzymes and content of nutraceuticals of Lablab purpureus L. Sci Hortic (Amsterdam) 126:205–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2010.07.009
- Younis M (2011) Soil applied cobalt and copper alter the rhizobium symbiosis and growth status of lablab purpureus (L.) sweet. J Plant Nutr 34:1736–1745. https://doi.org/10.1080/01904167.2011.592746
- 84. Zaroug MG, Munns DN (1979) Nodulation and growth ofLablab purpureus (Dolichos lablab) in relation to rhizobium strain, liming and phosphorus. Plant Soil 53:329–339. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02277867
- 85. Bach EM, Williams RJ, Hargreaves SK, et al (2018) Greatest soil microbial diversity found in micro-habitats. Soil Biol Biochem 118:217–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.12.018
- 86. Muresu R, Polone E, Sulas L, et al (2008) Coexistence of predominantly nonculturable rhizobia with diverse, endophytic bacterial taxa within nodules of wild legumes. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 63:383–400. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2007.00424.x
- 87. Schirmer M, Ijaz UZ, D'Amore R, et al (2015) Insight into biases and sequencing errors

for amplicon sequencing with the Illumina MiSeq platform. Nucleic Acids Res 43:. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gku1341

- Wu L, Wen C, Qin Y, et al (2015) Phasing amplicon sequencing on Illumina Miseq for robust environmental microbial community analysis. BMC Microbiol 15:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12866-015-0450-4
- 89. Aksyonov SA, Bittner M, Bloom LB, et al (2006) Multiplexed DNA sequencing-bysynthesis. Anal Biochem 348:127–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab.2005.10.001
- 90. Fuhrmann M, Hennecke H (1984) Rhizobium japonicum nitrogenase Fe protein gene (nifH). J Bacteriol 158:1005–11
- 91. Gaby JC, Rishishwar L, Valderrama-Aguirre LC, et al (2018) Diazotroph Community Characterization via a High-Throughput nifH Amplicon Sequencing and Analysis Pipeline. Appl Environ Microbiol 84:e01512-17. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01512-17
- 92. Nour SM, Drouin P, Amarger N, et al (2001) Classification of rhizobia based on nodC and nifH gene analysis reveals a close phylogenetic relationship among Phaseolus vulgaris symbionts. Microbiology 147:981–993. https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-147-4-981
- 93. Martínez-Romero E, Caballero-Mellado J (1996) *Rhizobium* Phylogenies and Bacterial Genetic Diversity. CRC Crit Rev Plant Sci 15:113–140. https://doi.org/10.1080/07352689.1996.10393183
- 94. Wang Q, Quensen JF, Fish JA, et al (2013) Ecological patterns of nifH genes in four terrestrial climatic zones explored with targeted metagenomics using FrameBot, a new informatics tool. MBio 4:e00592-13. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00592-13
- 95. Ward DM, Weller R, Bateson MM (1990) 16S rRNA sequences reveal numerous uncultured microorganisms in a natural community. Nature 345:63–65. https://doi.org/10.1038/345063a0
- 96. Caporaso JG, Lauber CL, Walters WA, et al (2011) Global patterns of 16S rRNA diversity at a depth of millions of sequences per sample. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108 Suppl 1:4516–22. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1000080107
- 97. Fox GE, Wisotzkey JD, Jurtshuk P (1992) How Close Is Close: 16S rRNA Sequence Identity May Not Be Sufficient To Guarantee Species Identity. Int J Syst Bacteriol 42:166–170. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-42-1-166
- 98. Althabegoiti MJ, Covelli JM, Pérez-Giménez J, et al (2011) Analysis of the role of the two flagella of Bradyrhizobium japonicum in competition for nodulation of soybean. FEMS Microbiol Lett 319:133–139. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2011.02280.x
- 99. Lopez-Garcia SL, Vazquez TEE, Favelukes G, Lodeiro AR (2002) Rhizobial position as a main determinant in the problem of competition for nodulation in soybean. Environ Microbiol 4:216–224. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1462-2920.2002.00287.x

- 100. Smith GB, Wollum AG, II (1989) Nodulation of Glycine max by Six Bradyrhizobium japonicum Strains with Different Competitive Abilities. Appl Environ Microbiol 55:1957
- 101. Zhao L, Fan M, Zhang D, et al (2014) Distribution and diversity of rhizobia associated with wild soybean (Glycine soja Sieb. & Zucc.) in Northwest China. Syst Appl Microbiol 37:449–456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2014.05.011
- 102. Thies JE, Bohlool B Ben, Singleton PW (1992) Environmental effects on competition for nodule occupancy between introduced and indigenous rhizobia and among introduced strains. Can J Microbiol 38:493–500. https://doi.org/10.1139/m92-081
- 103. Verástegui-Valdés MM, Zhang YJ, Rivera-Orduña FN, et al (2014) Microsymbionts of Phaseolus vulgaris in acid and alkaline soils of Mexico. Syst Appl Microbiol 37:605–612. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SYAPM.2014.08.005
- 104. Yan XR, Chen WF, Fu JF, et al (2007) *Mesorhizobium* spp. are the main microsymbionts of *Caragana* spp. grown in Liaoning Province of China. FEMS Microbiol Lett 271:265–273. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2007.00727.x
- 105. Yang J, Zhou Q, Zhou J (2001) Effect of pH on nodulation of soybean rhizobia from Weifang and Huayuankou soils. J Appl Ecol 12:639–40
- 106. Sarr PS, Yamakawa T, Saeki Y, Guisse A (2011) Phylogenetic diversity of indigenous cowpea bradyrhizobia from soils in Japan based on sequence analysis of the 16S-23S rRNA internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region. Syst Appl Microbiol 34:285–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2010.11.021
- 107. Chen WX, Chen WF, Ji ZJ, et al (2016) Competition between rhizobia under different environmental conditions affects the nodulation of a legume. Syst Appl Microbiol 40:114– 119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2016.12.003
- 108. Van Cauwenberghe J, Lemaire B, Stefan A, et al (2016) Symbiont abundance is more important than pre-infection partner choice in a Rhizobium – legume mutualism. Syst Appl Microbiol 39:345–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2016.05.007
- 109. McDermott TR, Graham PH (1989) Bradyrhizobium japonicum Inoculant Mobility, Nodule Occupancy, and Acetylene Reduction in the Soybean Root System. Appl Environ Microbiol 55:2493–8
- 110. Zhang JJ, Yu T, Lou K, et al (2014) Genotypic alteration and competitive nodulation of Mesorhizobium muleiense against exotic chickpea rhizobia in alkaline soils. Syst Appl Microbiol 37:520–524. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SYAPM.2014.07.004
- Westhoek A, Field E, Rehling F, et al (2017) Policing the legume-Rhizobium symbiosis: a critical test of partner choice. Sci Rep 7:1419. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-01634-2
- 112. Appunu C, N'Zoue A, Laguerre G (2008) Genetic Diversity of Native Bradyrhizobia

Isolated from Soybeans (Glycine max L.) in Different Agricultural-Ecological-Climatic Regions of India. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:5991–5996. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01320-08

- 113. Han LL, Wang ET, Han TX, et al (2009) Unique community structure and biogeography of soybean rhizobia in the saline-alkaline soils of Xinjiang, China. Plant Soil 324:291–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-009-9956-6
- 114. Pastorino G, Alcántara V, Malbrán I, et al (2015) Ensifer (Sinorhizobium) fredii Interacted More Efficiently than Bradyrhizobium japonicum with Soybean. J Agric Ecol Res Int 2:10–19. https://doi.org/10.9734/JAERI/2015/13163
- 115. Shiro S, Matsuura S, Saiki R, et al (2013) Genetic Diversity and Geographical Distribution of Indigenous Soybean-Nodulating Bradyrhizobia in the United States. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:3610–3618. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00236-13
- 116. Fox JE, Gulledge J, Engelhaupt E, et al (2007) Pesticides reduce symbiotic efficiency of nitrogen-fixing rhizobia and host plants. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104:10282–10287. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0611710104
- 117. Gillberg BO (1971) On the effects of some pesticides on Rhizobium and isolation of pesticide-resistant mutants. Arch Mikrobiol 75:203–208. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00408982
- 118. Kapusta G, Rouwenhorts DL (1973) Interaction of Selected Pesticides and Rhizobium japonicum in Pure Culture and Under Field Conditions1. Agron J 65:112. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj1973.00021962006500010034x
- Mallik MAB, Tesfai K (1985) Pesticidal effect on soybean-rhizobia symbiosis. Plant Soil 85:33–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02197798
- 120. Kuklinsky-Sobral J, Araujo WL, Mendes R, et al (2004) Isolation and characterization of soybean-associated bacteria and their potential for plant growth promotion. Environ Microbiol 6:1244–1251. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2004.00658.x
- 121. Rajendran G, Patel MH, Joshi SJ (2012) Isolation and Characterization of Nodule-Associated *Exiguobacterium sp*. from the Root Nodules of *Fenugreek* (*Trigonella foenum-graecum*) and Their Possible Role in Plant Growth Promotion. Int J Microbiol 2012:1–8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/693982
- 122. De Meyer SE, De Beuf K, Vekeman B, Willems A (2015) A large diversity of nonrhizobial endophytes found in legume root nodules in Flanders (Belgium). Soil Biol Biochem 83:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SOILBIO.2015.01.002
- 123. Schwartz W (2007) J. M. Vincent, A Manual for the Practical Study of the Root-Nodule Bacteria (IBP Handbuch No. 15 des International Biology Program, London). XI u. 164 S., 10 Abb., 17 Tab., 7 Taf. Oxford-Edinburgh 1970: Blackwell Scientific Publ., 45 s. Z Allg Mikrobiol 12:440–440. https://doi.org/10.1002/jobm.19720120524

- 124. Somasegaran P, Hoben HJ (1994) Handbook for Rhizobia. Springer New York, New York, NY
- 125. Martínez-Hidalgo P, Hirsch AM (2017) The Nodule Microbiome: N₂ -Fixing Rhizobia Do Not Live Alone. Phytobiomes J 1:70–82. https://doi.org/10.1094/PBIOMES-12-16-0019-RVW
- 126. Bai Y, D'Aoust F, Smith DL, Driscoll BT (2002) Isolation of plant-growth-promoting Bacillus strains from soybean root nodules. Can J Microbiol 48:230–238. https://doi.org/10.1139/w02-014
- 127. de Almeida Lopes KB, Carpentieri-Pipolo V, Oro TH, et al (2016) Culturable endophytic bacterial communities associated with field-grown soybean. J Appl Microbiol 120:740– 755. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13046
- 128. Hung PQ, Kumar SM, Govindsamy V, Annapurna K (2007) Isolation and characterization of endophytic bacteria from wild and cultivated soybean varieties. Biol Fertil Soils 44:155–162. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-007-0189-7
- 129. Li JH, Wang ET, Chen WF, Chen WX (2008) Genetic diversity and potential for promotion of plant growth detected in nodule endophytic bacteria of soybean grown in Heilongjiang province of China. Soil Biol Biochem 40:238–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.SOILBIO.2007.08.014
- Ozawa T, Ohwaki A, Okumura K (2003) Isolation and Characterization of Diazotrophic Bacteria from the Surface-Sterilized Roots of Some Legumes. Osaka Prefecture University
- 131. Reis VM, Teixeira KR dos S (2015) Nitrogen fixing bacteria in the family *Acetobacteraceae* and their role in agriculture. J Basic Microbiol 55:931–949. https://doi.org/10.1002/jobm.201400898
- 132. Subramanian P, Kim K, Krishnamoorthy R, et al (2015) Endophytic bacteria improve nodule function and plant nitrogen in soybean on co-inoculation with Bradyrhizobium japonicum MN110. Plant Growth Regul 76:327–332. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10725-014-9993-x
- Youseif SH, Abd El-Megeed FH, Ageez A, et al (2014) Phenotypic characteristics and genetic diversity of rhizobia nodulating soybean in Egyptian soils. Eur J Soil Biol 60:34– 43. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EJSOBI.2013.10.008
- 134. Denning J, Eliason R, Goos RJ, et al (2015) Recommended Chemical Soil Test Procedures for the North Central Region. NCERA-13 Soil Testing and Plant Analysis Committee, Columbia, MO
- 135. Saiki RK, Gelfand DH, Stoffel S, et al (1988) Primer-directed enzymatic amplification of DNA with a thermostable DNA polymerase. Science 239:487–91

- 136. Cole JR, Wang Q, Fish JA, et al (2014) Ribosomal Database Project: data and tools for high throughput rRNA analysis. Nucleic Acids Res 42:D633-42. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkt1244
- 137. Schloss PD, Westcott SL, Ryabin T, et al (2009) Introducing mothur: Open-Source, Platform-Independent, Community-Supported Software for Describing and Comparing Microbial Communities. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:7537–7541. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01541-09
- 138. Kumar S, Stecher G, Tamura K (2016) MEGA7: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis Version 7.0 for Bigger Datasets. Mol Biol Evol 33:1870–1874. https://doi.org/10.1093/molbev/msw054
- 139. Rappé MS, Giovannoni SJ (2003) The Uncultured Microbial Majority. Annu Rev Microbiol 57:369–394. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.micro.57.030502.090759
- 140. Kielak AM, Barreto CC, Kowalchuk GA, et al (2016) The Ecology of Acidobacteria: Moving beyond Genes and Genomes. Front Microbiol 7:744. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00744
- 141. Cai L, Gong X, Sun X, et al (2018) Comparison of chemical and microbiological changes during the aerobic composting and vermicomposting of green waste. PLoS One 13:e0207494. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207494
- 142. Jäckel U, Thummes K, Kämpfer P (2005) Thermophilic methane production and oxidation in compost. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 52:175–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsec.2004.11.003
- 143. Ade'kambi T, Shinnick TM, Raoult D, Drancourt M (2008) Complete rpoB gene sequencing as a suitable supplement to DNA-DNA hybridization for bacterial species and genus delineation. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 58:1807–1814. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.65440-0
- 144. De Meyer SE, Coorevits A, Willems A (2012) Tardiphaga robiniae gen. nov., sp. nov., a new genus in the family Bradyrhizobiaceae isolated from Robinia pseudoacacia in Flanders (Belgium). Syst Appl Microbiol 35:205–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2012.02.002
- 145. Starkenburg SR, Chain PSG, Sayavedra-Soto LA, et al (2006) Genome Sequence of the Chemolithoautotrophic Nitrite-Oxidizing Bacterium Nitrobacter winogradskyi Nb-255. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:2050–2063. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.72.3.2050-2063.2006
- 146. Gay G, Josserand A, Bardin R (1983) Growth of two serotypes of *Nitrobacter* in mixotrophic and chemoorganotrophic conditions. Can J Microbiol 29:394–397. https://doi.org/10.1139/m83-064
- 147. Steinmüller W, Bock E (1976) Growth of Nitrobacter in the presence of organic matter.

Arch Microbiol 108:299-304. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00454856

- 148. Ibiene AA, Agogbua JU, Okonko IO, Nwachi GN (2012) Plant growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR) as bio-fertilizer: Effect on growth of Lycopersicum esculentus. J Am Sci 8:318–324
- 149. Lees H, Simpson JR (1957) The biochemistry of the nitrifying organisms. V. Nitrite oxidation by Nitrobacter. Biochem J 65:297–305. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj0650297
- 150. Potter LF (1955) Isolation of rhizobia from preserved nodules. Appl Microbiol 3:160-1
- 151. Morrill LG, Dawson JE (1967) Patterns Observed for the Oxidation of Ammonium to Nitrate by Soil Organisms. Soil Sci Soc Am J 31:757. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1967.03615995003100060017x
- 152. Daims H, Lebedeva E V., Pjevac P, et al (2015) Complete nitrification by Nitrospira bacteria. Nature 528:504–509. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature16461
- 153. Waters JK, Hughes BL, Purcell LC, et al (1998) Alanine, not ammonia, is excreted from N2-fixing soybean nodule bacteroids. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:12038–42. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.20.12038
- 154. Streeter JG (1989) Estimation of ammonium concentration in the cytosol of soybean nodules. Plant Physiol 90:779–82
- 155. Safronova VI, Kuznetsova IG, Sazanova AL, et al (2015) Extra-slow-growing Tardiphaga strains isolated from nodules of Vavilovia formosa (Stev.) Fed. Arch Microbiol 197:889– 898. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-015-1122-3
- 156. Martínez-Hidalgo P (2017) The Nodule Microbiome: N 2-Fixing Rhizobia Do Not Live Alone. 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1094/PBIOMES-12-16-0019-RVW
- 157. Surjit SD, Rupa G (2014) Beneficial properties, colonization, establishment and molecular diversity of endophytic bacteria in legumes and non legumes. African J Microbiol Res 8:1562–1572. https://doi.org/10.5897/AJMR2013.6541